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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 2 July 2018 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Alison Youngs (Vice Chair)
Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Christine Feltwell 

Cllr James Green


Cllr Annette Osler 
Cllr Javey Osler
Cllr Roger Whitehead

Cllr Neil Richards
(One Vacancy)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk & Financial Responsible Person
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 1
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)

111/18
Apologies and Welcome

There were apologies of absence received and accepted from Cllr Kay Hipsey (personal reasons) and Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair) (personal reasons).
112/18
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation 
Cllr Javey Osler and Cllr Annette Osler declared that they were closely connected to contractors who had provided quotes in relation to the Cemetery Path and agreed to abstain from voting the decision.
113/18
Minutes of the Meeting dated 4 June 2018 and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 4 June 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  

Proposed: Cllr Alison Youngs, Seconded: Cllr James Green, all in favour

DECISION: 
That the minutes of 4 June 2018 be approved.

Matters Arising: 

- SAM2 - The Clerk agreed to find out if a contractor was prepared to move the sign and then add to the agenda for the next meeting in September, as long as appropriate insurances and appropriate ladder proficiency was in place. 
114/18  Cllr Martin Storey Update
Cllr Martin Storey updated on the following: 
· He would be attending the funeral of former Leader of the Norfolk County Council Cliff Jordon and shared that it was a sad loss to Norfolk.
· There seemed to be ongoing concerns relating to pot holes though there had been a good number being repaired.  The Pothole Action Fund had been given to Norfolk County Council via the Government and it would be spent in 2018/19 on pot holes and patching work.  He added that it was hoped pot holes needing attention could be identified and complete by the end of July.  

· The Clerk agreed to send Andy McCabe the letter in regard to the A10.

· Andrew Proctor would be joining as Norfolk County Council Leader soon and the first meeting would be held on 23 July.  
· Cllr Martin Storey had attended the Pensions Committee where the pension fund manager had provided a presentation on how the money was being managed within the fund.

· He would encourage any member of the public to view information on the website. 

Cllr Martin Storey left the meeting at this point. 

115/18 Complaints Policy Adoption

The Policy as presented was proposed by Cllr Neil Richards, seconded by Cllr James Green, all agreed.  The Clerk advised that it would be made available on the website

116/18 Cemetery Regulations and Fees Review
The Clerk advised that it was prudent for the Parish Council to review regulations and fees routinely and this had last been done in 2014.  Following a query the Clerk explained that it was necessary for the Parish Council to instruct a qualified inspector to review memorial safety as the Parish Council's responsibility and as it was a public open space. The Parish Council agreed to adopt the regulations presented subject to minor amendments.   The Clerk agreed to include an item for discussing safety within the cemetery annually.   The Cemetery Regulations were proposed by Cllr Neil Richards, seconded by Cllr Annette Osler, all agreed. 

The Clerk advised that the fees had been presented for review including examples of three other parishes fees, the last time they had been reviewed was 2014.  It was agreed that the fees remain the same, but in future acknowledged that fees could be a way of controlling space to those who were outside of the village, proposed by Cllr Christine Feltwell, seconded by Crispin Copsey, all agreed. 
117/18 Draft Statement of Engagement and Community Pack - Cllr Neil Richards
Cllr Neil Richards shared a draft copy of the document for the Parish Council's consideration, and advised that the document set out how the Parish Council would communication and engage with the community and parish in participation.  Cllr Alison Young asked that all Councillors review the document between now and the September meeting.  The Clerk agreed to place on the September agenda.
118/18 Cemetery Entrance (Old Bell Pub End)
Cllr Annette Osler advised that an undertaker had asked if the Parish Council would consider putting gates at the other end as with traditional funerals it was quite a way to walk and carry a casket.  Cllr Christine Feltwell advised that there had been a gate in the same place before, and the Parish Council investigate its reinstatement, but would need to discuss with the pub in regard to right of access.  The Clerk agreed to investigate the right of way access and place on a future agenda.
119/18 Cemetery Path Surface
The Clerk shared that three quotes had been received for alternative path surfacing. The Parish Council had discussed concerns that the path posed a health and safety risk due to uneven surface.  There was discussions around just surfacing the entrances to the cemetery and holes and do the rest at a later date but there was concern that this could result in higher cost in the long run and as labour costs rise.  The Parish Council discussed the quotes received for tar and chipping as a cheaper alternative, but one of the original quoting contractors advised that this would not be something they would recommend as a finish that had good durability.  Following request the Clerk advised that the Parish Council was favourable in that there could be funds available to cover the costs received if this was something the Parish Council decided to do, nothing that income to the cemetery had been £1300 since April and the CIL money also added to that figure of £290.  Cllr Crispin Copsey proposed that the whole cemetery path be covered in tarmac as per quote received of £6,500 plus VAT,  seconded by Cllr Neil Richards, all agreed to accept the quote.   Cllr Annette Osler and Cllr Javey Osler abstained from the decision as per declaration of interest.   The Clerk advised that she would inform the contractor and would arrange a site visit.
120/18 Cemetery Path (Nr Old Bell Pub): Wooden Rail Fence 
The Clerk advised that the wooden rail fence on the path next to the pub car park was rotten and it was a hazard.  There was concern that cars could mount the path but it was felt the edging and definition in the area should stop that from happening.  Cllr Crispin Copsey proposed to remove all the rotten railings, seconded by Cllr Alison Youngs, all agreed.  Cllr Crispin Copsey agreed to cover the work himself.
121/18 Playing Fields 
It was agreed that the item raised by Cllr Kay Hipsey would be deferred to September.
122/18 Dog Fouling Survey - BCKLWN 
The Clerk agreed to add the following areas to the dog fouling survey received from the Borough Council:

· Ringmore Road.
· Playing Field especially as not far from the play area.

· Common Lane.

· Everywhere that is not a main road there are issues.

· Litter can be an issue in the village and on the playing field.

· Broken glass up on the playing field.  

A Clerk agreed to create a sign for the play area to deter people from dropping litter and place a reminder in the village voice to deter people from doing it.  

123/18 Highways Rangers Response 

The Clerk agreed to respond to the rangers with the following items for when they visit:
· Wash village gates and signs near gates.

· Trap gate overgrown, the borough council only do to a point.
· New post was needed at the kissing gate off Lynn Road.
· Tidy of Upgate Street grass near the old telephone kiosk.
124/18 Planning
There were no planning applications for consideration.  The Parish Council had noted the following decisions received, the Chair advised all were delegated authority and permitted development:
	18/00982/F 
	Subdivision of existing dwelling to form two dwellings 

Northfield Cottage 76 Lynn Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0HT - no comments returned. [Subsequently withdrawn].


125/18
Finance

The following payments were approved for June 2018: 
	Clerk Salary and Expenses
	423.88

	HMRC PAYE
	80.95

	Payroll Fee - end of year submission
	36.00

	Grounds Maintenance - June
	430.00

	Village Hall Hire- 6 months
	75.00

	Total
	1030.71


Proposed: Cllr Alison Youngs, Seconded Cllr Neil Richards, all agreed.

126/18 Playing Field Fund Account Closure
Cllr Neil Richards, proposed to close the account and move the funds of £622 to the Parish Council's main bank account and account for within accounting spreadsheets as the Community Project Fund, this was seconded by Cllr Crispin Copsey, all agreed.
127/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
The Following was raised:

· The Clerk agreed to report road erosion near a water meter on Feltwell Road/Lynn Road junction again.
· The Clerk agreed to report kerbs to the entrance of A10 had been cut out by lorries.

· A Councillor queried part of the unused cemetery being used for horses but it was confirmed that as it was consecrated it could not be used for this purpose and particularly as there had been complaints previously due to flies. 
· Some Councillors reported that since sewer work had taken place on Lynn Road there had been a bad odour.  Cllr Crispin Copsey shared that he had reported it to Anglian Water and they had shared that the deodoriser had broken.  The Clerk agreed to chase up response previously requested and report this also for response.   The Parish Council felt that they wanted confirmation if the sewer had been repaired or not. 
· Cllr Christine Feltwell agreed to pass on contractor details for a resident who had wasps under the cemetery memorial they were responsible for.
· Cllr Alison Youngs shared that she had attended the primary school fete the previous weekend and it had been a good event and was well attended.  She wished to thank those involved and it had been a nice afternoon and very good for the village.
· The Clerk agreed to create more of a newsletter for the village voice rather than including the minutes, but reference that the minutes were available on the website. 
128/18 Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme.  

129/18
Public Comments / Questions
· A member of the public confirmed that on the A10 there was a very deep cut out of tarmac that a vehicle had done at the north of the village as you turn towards Ely.
· The Clerk agreed to get an update on road closures that had been advised some months ago on the A10 by Cambridgeshire County Council. 
· The Clerk advised of the procedure of the marking of graves following a query, she advised that photo technology was now used in communicating with funeral directors. 
130/18
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 3 September 2018.  
Meeting closed at 21.09 pm
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